November 21, 2017

The Honorable Chuck Grassley United States Senate 135 Hart Senate Office Building Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Grassley:

We would like to express our firm support for making the complete findings of hospital and ambulatory surgical center accreditation surveys publicly available. Release of this information would promote hospital quality and also would reveal the quality of the inspections that Medicare enrollees depend on to ensure safe care. Currently, only summary information is released after remediation activities between Accrediting Organizations and healthcare providers have occurred.

Section 1865 of the Social Security Act prohibits the release of survey reports conducted by Accrediting Organizations and that prohibition should be removed. This law is not in the best interest of consumers and deprives them of valuable information that could help them in choosing health care providers. The information in these reports is of utmost importance for patient safety and a key component of healthcare accountability through transparency. All of the survey metrics have had extensive industry input and are verified by onsite observations; thus, the data should be counted on to be accurate and of the highest quality.

Accrediting Organizations are required by law to demonstrate the ability to effectively evaluate a facility's compliance that meet or exceed Medicare conditions of participation and use processes that are comparable to federal survey methods. In recent years, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) has reported its follow-up surveys found at least one major patient safety problem in approximately 40% of the institutions reviewed by Accrediting Organizations. In recently proposed regulations¹, CMS raised "serious concerns regarding the Accrediting Organizations' ability to appropriately identify and cite health and safety deficiencies during the survey process." The questions must be then asked: Did the accreditation survey miss the problem or was the remediation not effective or did the facility shift resources, which created other safety problems? Without the underlying survey information, there is no way for the public to know why these CMS-identified patient safety problems occurred.

Despite the above concerns, data derived from the surveys is extremely important, since the identified lapses in patient safety are reliable and need to be readily available to the public.

To enhance accessibility to these surveys, we ask that any revision of Section 1865 of the Social Security Act also require the information to be readily available rather than waiting a

¹ <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2017/04/28/2017-07800/medicare-program-hospital-inpatient-prospective-payment-systems-for-acute-care-hospitals-and-the, CMS-1677-P, Section XI</u>

protracted period-of-time with Freedom of Information requests. Ideally, the surveys should be posted on a federal website rather than scattered around on the various Accreditation Organizations' sites. The data should be available for download, which could be done on Hospital Compare, where other quality and safety data is available.

In addition, we recommend requiring CMS to tabulate the information by facility and metrics in a downloadable spreadsheet that could be used for research. For example: The surveyor's observation on the availability of nursing staff when called by a patient could be compared to the data reported on CMS patient surveys. In this manner, problems with metrics could be identified and formulation of better metrics made. The availability of spreadsheet data can also assist organizations working on patient safety issues to transform this data into consumer friendly, understandable formats.

In conclusion, we support the identification and repeal of all Federal provisions in law or regulation that prevent the release of these surveys and encourage the data's release in a readily accessible and consumer friendly format. We feel this is a very important issue for public safety and to assure continued improvement in our healthcare system. Please let us know how we can help.

Sincerely,

Kevin Kavanagh, MD, MS Health Watch USA

Thom Thoward

www.healthwatchusa.org Kavanagh.ent@gmail.com

David Antoon Colonel USAF Retired Patient Safety Advocate Beavercreek, OH

Rosie Bartel, MS Patient Advocate Chilton, WI

Michael Bennett Patient safety advocate Baltimore, MD

Leah F. Binder, MA, MGA
President & CEO, The Leapfrog Group
Washington, DC

Rachel Brummert, President Patient Safety Impact Charlotte, NC

Michael Carome, MD Director, Health Research Group, Public Citizen Washington, DC

Allicia Cole, Patient Safety Advocate Alliance for Safety Awareness for Patients Sherman Oaks, CA

Carol Cronin Informed Patient Institute Annapolis, MD

Kathy Day, RN
Patient Safety Action Network
Patient Safety Advocate
Bangor, ME

Martha Deed, PhD Psychologist (Retired) Patient Advocate North Tonawanda, NY

Catherine Duff Founder, President The Fecal Transplant Foundation Carmel, IN

Lisa Freeman
The Connecticut Center for Patient Safety
Executive Director
Fairfield, CT

Teresa Goodell, RN,CNS,PhD Patient Advocate Beaverton, OR

Julia Hallisy
Founder, The Empowered Patient Coalition, engagedpatients.org
San Francisco, CA

Jan Vick Harris SC Voices for Patient Safety (SCVPS) Chesterfield, SC

Helen Haskell Mothers Against Medical Error Columbia, SC

Janet Holt Patient Advocate Floresville, TX

John T. James, PhD Patient Safety America Houston, TX

Rex Johnson Washington Advocates for Patient Safety Patient Safety Action Network Seattle, WA

Steve Kraman, MD Health Watch USA Lexington, KY

Arthur A Levin MPH
Director, Center for Medical Consumers
New York, NY

Alan Levine

Patient Advocate; Retired, Office of Inspector General, U.S. Dept. of Health & Human Services. Washington, DC

David P. Lind Heartland Health Research Institute Clive, IA

Evelyn V. McKnight, President HONOReform/HONOReform Foundation Fremont, NE

Lori Nerbonne, RN New Hampshire Patient Voices Concord, NH Hooman Noorchashm MD, PhD Founder, American Patient Defense Union. Yardley, PA.

Kerry O'Connell Patient Safety Advocate Denver, CO

Robert E. Oshel, Ph.D., Retired Associate Director for Research and Disputes, National Practitioner Data Bank Silver Spring, MD

Emily Paterson, Medical Error Transparency Plan, Charlotte, NC

Linda Schwimmer, JD President and CEO New Jersey Health Care Quality Institute Princeton, NJ

Ciaran and Orlaith Staunton Co-Founders The Rory Staunton Foundation for Sepsis Prevention New York, NY

David A. Swankin, Esq.
President and CEO
Citizen Advocacy Center (CAC)
Washington, DC

Linda Radach Patient Safety Advocate Lake Forest Park, WA

Sarah Salem-Robinson PA-C Campaign Against Morcellation,-Help Us Save Women's Lives Campbell, CA

Suzan Shinazy, retired RN
Founder, Medical Error Transparency Plan
Health Watch USA, Board Member
Patient Safety Advocacy Network, member
Bakersfield, CA

Lee Tilson, Esq. Patient Advocate Detroit, MI

Dan Walter Patient Advocate DeLand, FL

Kim Witczak Drug Safety Advocate Co-founder, Woodymatters Minneapolis, MN

Yanling Yu, PhD Washington Advocates for Patient Safety, President Patient Safety Action Network Seattle, WA